
Hypocrisy 
 
After finishing a long, demanding day at the firm, Victoria Cavanaugh walked to her 
car: a white Range Rover Evoque, bought for her on her 30th birthday by her 
husband of four years.  He and Victoria lived in the small village of Alderley Edge, 
with their one child and golden retriever. A picture perfect family. Both Victoria and 
her husband had well-paying jobs, their house was beautiful, but most of all, they 
were simply content with their decent, yet monotonous lives. Although all seemed 
idyllic on the outside, Victoria had been kept up at nights recently, struck by the 
sudden realisation that she had not given enough back to the world. Always taking. 
She was very privileged, she grew up in a nice town, was raised by amazing parents 
and had never faced any REAL problems, excluding the usual stuff. Social drama as 
a teenager, a couple of distant relatives dying and the irrational fear of her husband 
running off to Cuba with his personal assistant. She desperately tried to push these 
thoughts from her mind, visiting the spa for a calming massage, engaging in retail 
therapy, and binge-watching her favourite cooking show. None of these methods 
worked, not even Mary Berry could save her from this one. So, since this epiphany, 
she had been attempting to make a difference. It was always small things, like 
recycling her plastics or helping old ladies carry their shopping, and once even 
attending a charity event for breast cancer. Said event was held at a quaint church in 
the centre of the village, which was known for its bake sales, coffee mornings and 
car boot sales. Victoria had seen a leaflet stuck to a lamppost near her house, and 
felt that it was destiny for her to find it. Also, the leaflet promised free tea and 
biscuits. It was here where she met three people who, like her, had developed a 
taste for making a difference. 
 
The first woman was named Adelaide. She was of a similar age to Victoria, and was 
intensely religious, explaining why she was present at an event hosted by a church. 
Every Sunday she visited her place of worship, and she had raised a nice Christian 
family who followed the word of the bible very closely. She was a lovely person, with 
kind eyes and a motherly personality, and felt that the best way to repay God for 
giving her such a peaceful life was to help others. As she strolled around the room 
handing out custard creams on paper plates, she caught the eye of Victoria who was 
looking rather uncomfortable on her own, multiple raffle tickets strewn across her 
table. Adelaide approached her and initiated conversation, which was going well for 
both parties. Victoria had attended a Catholic school, creating common ground for 
the two women. Without this small detail, the strange couple would have nothing to 
talk about, other than maybe hairspray or their favourite type of biscuit. Their 
uncomfortable small talk was soon interrupted by a tall, fresh faced man around the 
age of twenty, who pulled a chair up to the aforementioned table, saving the women 
the trouble of the forced conversation about nuns. 
 
This was Todd. He was an Art Student at a local university, and a self-proclaimed 
animal rights activist. He was quite lanky and looked a bit dishevelled, creating an 
awkward persona, but the boy had a pure heart. Since he was young, all he had 
wanted to do was help animals. While all his school friends were playing with trucks 
and finger painting, he was releasing the class caterpillars into the wild. While his 
classmates were playing sports and being boisterous young boys, he was building 
bird houses. While his high school friends were either getting drunk or doing school 
work, he was volunteering at the cat and dog home. Now that he had reached 



adulthood, he spent his time handing out leaflets from PETA, or plastering posters 
and stickers around town, or writing letters to large companies who are rumoured to 
abuse animals, and often partaking in protests outside local fur shops or zoos. To 
sum it all up, he was a town nuisance. Although the animals must have appreciated 
all the work Todd was doing, the citizens of Alderley Edge were growing sick of 
ripping the posters from the street lamps, and the sanitation workers were becoming 
bored of picking up aformentioned posters. Although people love looking at fluffy 
kittens, cute puppies and baby chicks, they still need their Vaseline, or their 
Aquafresh toothpaste, and their Mac makeup, all of which test on animals. People 
especially don’t want to give up their McDonalds, despite their use of an archaic 
slaughter method. When someone steps forward and attempts to boycott the public’s 
favourite companies, the people do not like it. This had never stopped Todd, of 
course, as he was “the voice of animals worldwide” and he claimed they were 
“counting” on him. All of which he explained to the two new friends. So this begged 
the question: Todd, why are you at this charity event? He explained that he was, in 
fact, at the wrong event. But as a good person, he decided to stay and help make a 
difference for his people (humans). As his speech was coming to an end, another 
woman sat at their table. It was becoming some sort of misfit party. 
 
The third person Victoria met was a black rights activist named Claire. She was 
around the same age as Todd, maybe slightly older, and studied English Literature 
at a college. She had grown up in a very right-wing home, with a racist father who 
was very passionate about immigration. And by immigration, he meant he wanted 
every immigrant out of his country. As a teenager, she naturally wanted to rebel 
against her discriminative dad, and so became a part of the Black Lives Matter 
Movement. This mostly entailed ranting on Twitter, and arguing on Facebook, but 
she occasionally attended panels and public speaking events. Again, one might ask 
why she was present at a breast cancer event, to which she explained that she was 
trying to spread the word about a march that was taking place in the village centre. 
The four mismatched personalities made, again, awkward conversation until the 
night ended. Although they probably would not admit it, a good time was had by all. 
Victoria’s guilty conscience was disappearing, Claire had managed to inform a 
couple of guests about the march, Adelaide enjoyed a couple of biscuits and Todd 
won some shower gel from the raffle. So all in all, a good time. 
 
As Todd drove home in his gas guzzling car, (he simply could not afford a Prius), he 
decided to stop off somewhere to buy food. The closest place to his house would be 
KFC, but surely that would go against his views and morals? Nevertheless, he 
walked into that fast food joint that had been constantly rumoured to mistreat their 
animals, and ordered six pieces of chicken. 
 
Adelaide did a quick prayer in front of the large Jesus statue present at the church, 
then walked home. As she was strolling (she was known to stroll), she noticed two 
men holding hands across the street. “Disgusting,” she muttered under her breath, 
sure that they couldn’t hear. Devoted Christian, Adelaide, sworn to love all. Hating on 
a loving relationship. 
 
Claire sat in her car just outside the church, reading her book. It was quite dark, 
during winter and around 8pm. She watched as two black males walked past, and 



locked her doors. Black rights activist Claire, having prejudice against innocent 
people just for their skin colour.  
 
Victoria arrived home to find her husband and daughter watching TV together and 
smiled. Although there were people who were facing discrimination for their race or 
sexuality; animals in pain or suffering; people with cancer; Victoria was not one of 
them. 
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